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Preliminary Meeting Minutes
The minutes of this meeting are preliminary until reviewed and 
approved by the TRUE Commission at its September 2017 meeting.

August 3, 2017
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Marc Hassan (Chair), Danny Ferreira, Niki Brunson, Greg Rachal, Gloria Stephens, Barbara Finke, John Pittman and Keshan Chambliss
Excused: None
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:04 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. 
Minutes

Motion: approve the minutes of the June 22, 2017 meeting - unanimously approved.
Public comment
None
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter of the Council Auditor’s Office reported that the office had released one audit since the last commission meeting - #798 JTA Paratransit Audit. He noted that with the beginning of the Finance Committee budget hearing process next week, the Auditor’s Office will be completely consumed with budget-related work; audit work will resume after the budget process is completed.
Committee reports

Legislative Tracking Committee
Commissioner Brunson reported on the committee’s meetings since the last full commission meeting and the bills reviewed at those meetings. The committee received information from staff in answer to questions about a number of the bills and had no recommendations to the full commission at this time. 

Audit Committee
Commissioner Brunson reported that the committee had met once and heard a presentation from the Council Auditor’s Office on its recently-released reports.
#798 JTA Paratransit Audit: The audit’s findings include: improper levels of computer access rights; improper segregation of duties; improper delegation of approval authority for contract changes. The audit identified numerous instances of the contract service provider altering client pick-up times in the computer to show pick-ups being made on time (within 15 minutes of the appointment time) when those pick-ups were actually made more than 15 minutes late. The audit also identified instances of both overpaid and underpaid invoices that largely balanced out. Commissioners asked about the process for the Auditor’s Office to follow up on the promised remedial action and ensure that procedures are being properly followed.

#796 – Visit Jacksonville Audit: The audit found that the organization had adequate procedures in place to safeguard the issuance of hard checks, but needed better procedures for the use of ECH electronic transactions. There was a lack of segregation of duties in the financial area (one employee processing invoices, making payments and reconciling bank statements) and the organization was not complying with City travel regulations as required by its contract. In response to questions about administration and oversight of the Visit Jacksonville contract, Jeff Clements explained that the Duval County Tourist Development Council is the body responsible for the expenditure of the city’s tourism tax (“bed tax”) proceeds and is the entity that hired Visit Jacksonville to provide tourism information and convention marketing services. The organization is a not-for-profit corporation created for the purpose of competing for this service contract, and is governed by its own charter and board of directors. Visit Jacksonville’s current service contract expires later this year and the TDC has been in the process of advertising for proposals on three separate functions – tourist information, tourism marketing, and convention sales and service. The TDC has awarded Visit Jacksonville the contracts for the tourism marketing and convention sales and service functions, and contract negotiations are underway. The TDC was dissatisfied with the proposals received for the tourist information function and is crafting a new RFP to be re-advertised shortly. Former Council President Lori Boyer, who also chaired the TDC during her presidency, led a concerted effort by the commission to strengthen the contracts to provide more specificity and accountability, including the development of numerous specific performance measures for the services to be provided. Tommy Carter noted that the Auditor’s Office will perform its usual follow-up in 12-18 months to determine compliance with the audit’s recommendations.

Motion (Finke): the TRUE Commission requests the Tourist Development Council to closely monitor the three tourism and convention service contracts on an annual basis for compliance with the contract terms and recommends that the TDC make an annual report to the City Council reporting its findings on the contractors’ performance – unanimously approved.
Internal Operations Committee

Commissioner Finke reported that the committee had not met since May. Chairman Hassan said that as of the last committee meeting, the plan was to revise the commission’s Policies and Procedures Manual based on the changes then being proposed for the commission’s legislative authority by the City Council’s Rules Committee. Since the withdrawal of the bill introduced by Council Member Hazouri, the landscape has changed and that will affect the revision of the manual. Mr. Hassan said he would be meeting shortly with new Council President Anna Lopez Brosche, who has previously expressed interest in the commission’s work, to talk about potential changes to the legislative authority. The commission is interested in suggesting two legislative changes: 1) having the 6 City Council appointments to the commission made by the 5 at-large council members and the Council President (1 appointment apiece); and 2) adding a provision allowing the Commission to fill any seat that has remained vacant for more than a specified period so as to ensure full membership at all times and sufficient manpower to be effective.
Chair’s Comments
Chairman Hassan requested staff to add Nuisance Abatement Liens and Contract Management as standing agenda items while those topics are explored. He called the members’ attention to the handout listing the Finance Committee budget hearing schedule, which begins next week. The budget documents will be available online, as will streaming video of the budget hearings. Mr. Hassan also noted that the City’s new Inspector General will be meeting with the Inspector General Retention and Selection Committee on November 15th at 1:00 p.m.; the chair of the commission is a member of the committee and the chair to be elected momentarily should make plans to attend that meeting. Finally, Mr. Hassan reported that he will be resigning from the commission after the changes to the Policies and Procedures Manual and potentially to the Ordinance Code are finalized. He has been serving for several years past the expiration of his term as a mayoral appointee.

New Business

Election of Officers 
Commissioner Rachal, Chair of the Nominating Committee, proposed the following slate of officers: Chair – Danny Ferreira; Vice Chair – Niki Brunson; Secretary – Gloria Stephens. The floor was opened for additional nominations; no nominations were offered. The slate of officers was unanimously approved.
Old Business

None
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Rachal noted the need to continue urging the appointing authorities to fill the commission’s vacant seats.
Commissioner Ferreira thanked outgoing Chairman Hassan for his outstanding service as the commission’s chair over the past two years.

Next meeting

The next regular monthly meeting will be on September 7, 2017.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:00 p.m. 
Posted 8.4.17  1:30 p.m.
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